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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 8
February 20, 2014, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:05 p.m.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Senator Olson motioned to table 7.3 because the individuals who could best speak in support of this item could not be present at today’s meeting. The amended agenda was approved by unanimous consent. 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of February 6, 2014. Senator Schürer had submitted amendments. The amended minutes were approved. 
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements by Chair O’Connor 


· President Connolly had visited the campus in the previous week and it was encouraging to listen to her speak about issues that are important to CSULB with knowledge and with great interest. 
· The Senate Task Force on the Study of Languages at CSULB will have its first meeting on Monday, February 24. 

4.2 Nominating Committee
Senator Banuett announced the following nominations: 
General Education Governing Committee (GEGC)

Hongyu Chen (CBA), term ending 2016.
Grace Reynolds (CHHS), term ending 2015. She will replace Keith Freesemann who served on GEGC for about 10 years.
The nominations were approved. 
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: President Para (TIME CERTAIN: 2:10 p.m.)
President Para talked about the President’s Cabinet meeting that took place on Tuesday: 
· The management of information technology in the CSU and on individual campuses was discussed. IT and overall technology usage on CSU campuses need to be streamlined.
· NBC Learn: 17,000 archived items will be available to faculty and students on this campus. 
· Enrollment Management: CSU Chancellor White feels that we must increase graduation rates before increasing enrollment. He indicated that campuses will not be penalized for over-enrollment as long as they have measures of control in place to prevent substantial over-enrollment. 

· Faculty and staff compensation continues to be a top priority for the CSU. 
· As a fiscally responsible campus, we will be able to acquire better rates on future debt because the state lessened restrictions on borrowing money for campus improvement. 
Provost Dowell announced the following: 
· On Friday, our new President Connolly made her first visit to campus and met with a small group of CSULB representatives: the Vice Presidents, the Academic Senate Chair, the ASI Vice-Chair and a few others. She quickly grasped the information given to her about our campus as well as the information regarding the Student Success Initiative(s). She will likely be a strong supporter of our efforts in this area. Her next visit is scheduled for March 14 to meet with additional campus representatives. 
· During the most recent Resource Planning Process (RPP) meeting, the following items were discussed: Our budget looks modestly positive and is slightly better than last year. Because of this, slightly increased funds will be made available for RSCA, a small faculty grants program, and a student research summer program.
· More tenure-track faculty hiring is anticipated next year with the distinct focus on increasing diversity among faculty on our campus.  

· Construction on the buildings LA 2, LA 3, and LA 4 will begin within a week. The buildings should be open for teaching by spring 2015. Thirty classrooms will be equipped with smart rooms, air conditioning, and other necessary upgrades. 

· Administration and Finance partnered with the Provost’s Office and spent about $1 million on Health and Safety needs such as replacing old equipment to eliminate safety hazards on campus.  

· Enrollment report: We met our enrollment goal, which was about half a percent over our state budget target. CHHS and COE have seen a marked increase in enrollment. CSULB will have a 2.39% overall enrollment increase. 

· VP Lindsay worked with the Deans to develop the PAGA resident fee waiver program to help graduate programs attract top students to their programs. It will be available to graduate programs that are high-performing in terms of graduate student completion rates.
· We had two successful accreditations this week in Business and Journalism. Both are pending approval. 
6.2 Report: CFA, Teri Yamada (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20 p.m.) 

· Discussions concerning faculty salary, work-load issues, and other items continue. 
· The next bargaining meeting will take place on March 13-14, 2014.
· The CSULB chapter held an information meeting at Starbucks and over twenty faculty attended.
· A large meeting with the CFA Bargaining Team will take place on March 20, 12pm, in the Anatol Center. Lunch will be provided. 
· Current bargaining at CSU level also addresses faculty volunteer work on tasks that really should be compensated. Lecturers are particularly vulnerable to over-work. We must pay particular attention to help avoid potential abuse in this area. Now that our budget is stable we can try to begin reinstating compensation with release time for faculty that are involved in committees, advising, etc.  

· More space is needed for faculty to be able to organize intellectual events with other faculty and with students. With the exception of the Anatol Center, which is technically reserved for faculty events, there are very few large rooms to which faculty have access for event planning that includes high levels of student involvement.   

· BeachBoard has been upgraded. Please communicate this information to other faculty. 
Chair O’Connor reported that Terri Yamada will be stepping down as President of our CFA campus chapter. The campus community owes her a tremendous debt of gratitude for her years of commitment and hard work. 
6.3 Report: CARES, Vice President Takemoto, AVP Klaus (TIME CERTAIN: 2:30 p.m.)
AVP Takemoto announced the following:
· On March 27, in the Carpenter Performing Arts Center, Historian Douglas Brinkley will be featured in the CSULB Distinguished Speakers Series with a talk about the “Evolution of the American Presidency.” All proceeds of the event go toward student scholarships. Tickets are $40, but arrangements can be made for CSULB classes to attend at no cost. 
http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/students/speakers/
· Due to increasing (reports of) incidents of violence and emotional distress on college campuses, the need for improved communication and information sharing on campuses has become apparent. The Behavioral Intervention Team is a multidisciplinary group that meets regularly on campus and tracks “red flags” over time; this helps identifying disruptive, problematic, or concerning behavior of students. The team gathers information from various sources and determines the best mechanism to support and respond to the student. Team members are trained by the National Behavioral Intervention Team Association. Additional people are brought in the Behavioral Intervention team as needed. 
AVP Klaus continued the presentation:

· The Consultation and Assessment Team (CAT), now named CARES, has existed on campus for some time but most were not aware of this excellent resource. The team now consists of a variety of individuals with different areas of expertise to offer various perspectives to help deal with disruptive students on campus. Cases range from students being suicidal or needing medication for mental health issues, disruptive students in general, and those who show signs of violence, etc. It is imperative to have extensive background about the student to provide the best support and intervention services possible. 
· The following website provides much needed information for students and faculty: www.csulb.edu/cares
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
7.1 Proposal: CHHS, Request to change name of Department of, and Degree in, Communicative Disorders to Department of, and Degree in, Speech Language Pathology 
(AS-926-14/CEPC) SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:10 p.m.)

A vote ensued for the name change:

Approved: 38

Opposed: 1

The motion to change the name was approved.  

7.2 Proposal: Policy Revision, Requirements for Master’s Degrees

(AS-927-14/CEPC) SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:20 p.m.)

Section 2.6: Edits were made in this section to indicate that units applied towards a previous degree cannot be transferred for credit towards a master’s degree. A discussion ensued to identify what credits are transferrable toward another degree while continuing to meet the requirements towards the new degree. Further discussion followed to find the language that appropriately conveys this information. The Academic Senate could not find satisfactory language for the edit at this time and a motion was made to suspend editing until the next Academic Senate meeting on March 6. 

A vote ensued:
Approve: 20

Opposed: 19

The motion passed. 

7.3 Proposal: Policy on Education Abroad and Exchange Agreements 
(AS-935-14/CEPC) SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:30 p.m.)

This proposal was tabled for the next Academic Senate meeting. 
8. NEW BUSINESS: 
8.1 Proposal: Policy on Faculty Contact Hours
(AS-937-14/FPPC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:50 p.m.)

Senator and Chair of FPPC, Torabzadeh spoke on behalf of this proposal. This policy was forwarded to FPPC by the Executive Committee for the purpose of making updates. Revisions helped refine the policy to minimize ambiguities and make office hours more efficient for faculty and students. A small PowerPoint is available on the senate website: 
http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/about/agendas/
8.2 Proposal: Policy on Maximum Student Load
(AS-928-14/CEPC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:00 p.m.)
Senator Brazier, Chair of CEPC, spoke on this proposal. After careful consideration, the policy changes made will allow students flexibility for the various programs, including the new doctorate programs offered in this campus. 
9. ADJOURNMENT
: 3:50 p.m.

